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DRAFT MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE CORPORATION

4.00PM, TUESDAY 5 DECEMBER 2023
Held in the Whatmoor Room, Main House
	Members :
	*Richard Barker;  *John Bullen;  *Hannah Crocker;  *Andrew Davies; Dan Knight, *Robert Lasseter (Chair);  *Graham Ledden; *Annetta Minard;  Nicola Newman;  *Luke Rake (Principal);  *Kay Taylor;  *Debs Thomas;  *Richard Williamson

	In attendance:
	*Tom Hallam (Deputy Principal); *Julian Tucker (Chief Financial Officer);  *Nicky Porter (Assistant Principal (Student Experience & Progression);  *Vanessa Gifford, *Wendy Cunningham (Clerk)
*Tony Skeel on behalf of the DfE


	ITEM NO. 
	DETAIL
	

	1. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest NOTED.

	

	2. 
	APOLOGIES AND NOTICES
Apologies for absence were RECEIVED from Nicola Newman and Dan Knight.

	

	3. 
	MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 17 OCTOBER 2023
The Corporation APPROVED the minutes of 17 October 2023 as a true and accurate record, and APPROVED the non-confidential minutes for website publication.

	

	4.  
	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE ABOVE MINUTES
The Chair stated that the merger process is going well and that the Red Lines document is being discussed at the JSG meeting next week.  This document will be shared on GVO for feedback from Governors prior to the JSG.

The following matters arising from the above minute were NOTED:
· An analysis of the costs of the GSHP has not yet been produced due to the current workload and priorities of the CFO.  The GSHP project has been reviewed by the internal auditors and the A&A Committee have received the final report and will be requesting a further follow up.  The cost analysis will be prepared when time allows.

· A student Governor is still being sought and it is hopeful that one will be appointed shortly.  In the meantime a report will be produced to capture the views of the student body collated from student focus groups and the recent student survey to be shared on GVO.  SMT will review a suggestion for Link Governors to connect with students in the New Year.
· A letter has been sent to Chris Loder MP.
· Rockborn have been appointed as Project Managers following agreement from the PMO to accept the most expensive tender.

· A matrix on the costs of the House has not been completed due to the workload of the CFO. This will be included in the Estates and Farm reports that are produced in due course.  The contractors for the Estates review for the merger process will be interviewed this Friday and the CFO will be part of this process.


	WC

JT

TH/LR

	5. 
	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
The Financial Statements for 2022/23 have not yet been finalised because the College cannot be considered a Going Concern until the formal confirmation and legal completion of emergency funding has been received.  The audit is going well, the field work has been more demanding this year as the College is now in the public sector, however, this work has now completed.  

The emergency funding should be received in December and the Financial Statements will be reviewed at a joint A&A and F&R Committee meeting on 10 January and recommended to the Board at its meeting on 27 February.  This will also include the financial statements from 2021/22.


	

	6. 
	THE STUDENT VOICE

The Deputy Principal will continue to seek a Student Governor with the Careers Lead.


	TH

	7. 
	RATIFICATION OF ELECTRONIC DECISIONS

The following decisions were RATIFIED:
· The approval of Project Manager leads for the merger

	

	8. 
	PRINCIPAL’S REPORT

The Corporation RECEIVED the Principal’s Report which provided updates on:

Decisions Required; Structural Change; Recruitment; Commercial;  VAT;  Apprenticeship Clawback;  Curriculum;  Estate;  Press/Activity to Note; and the Principal’s Diary.
The report was taken as read and the following additional points during discussions were NOTED:
Decision Required: Ratification of Self-Assessment Review recommendations
Curriculum
· The impact of the merger negotiations and the financial challenges have had a negligible effect on students.
· The receipt of £1.6m of funding for T Levels is a sector-leading outcome.

· The recent OU Validation has been successful with some recommendations that were not unexpected.  This validation cannot be marketed until approval has been given by the OU in mid-January
· The new HE courses for 2024 which will be validated by the OU are Dairy Herd Management and Rural Business management.

· £1.6m of funding has been received to support university level programmes as part of the Higher Technical Education Accelerator.  20% of this amount is guaranteed the rest is subject to a possible clawback if target numbers are not reached.  Traditionally HE numbers have been challenging but the College has 2 years to increase the numbers utilising this funding which will be ring fenced to ensure that it is in place should a clawback be necessary. This sum is 3% of the national pot, which is an excellent result for a small college
· The OU and OFS have been fully informed about the merger process.  The validation has been awarded to KMC and will not transfer to WC. This will be considered as part of WC’s Due Diligence.

Estate
· Consultants are being appointed to undertake an estate survey and condition report of both KMC and WC.
· The Principal has met with the Farm Manager and Velcourt consultant who have written the report in this pack to provide some information on what the impact of selling parts of the Estate would have on the farm.
· The capital cost of relocating Stinsford would be significant.

· The College could deliver educational programmes by having a reduced sheep flock and smaller herd but this would risk reputational damage and lose all farm income as the dairy would necessarily decline. This would still qualify for land based funding weighting.

· An analysis of other land based colleges was requested  It was Noted that the loss of the M&S contract would reduce the farm income to an unacceptable level and that the impact of not having a commercial dairy would be a significant loss to education.  The curriculum could be managed by providing courses on animal husbandry and working with local partners to provide access to dairy facilities but this was logistically challenging and raised issues regarding safeguarding and health and safety. It was, however, not impossible to achieve.
· A view needs to be taken on what the Estate will look like when the new DCG is formed and this will be decided in the next few months.  
Events
· The Remembrance parade was well attended and a very moving event which was supported by the Chair.
· The HE graduation was held as normal this year, The Farming Minister, Richard Drax and Chris Loder recently attended an NFU event hosted at KMC.  The Minister was well briefed and supportive of the merger and confirmed that he was happy to speak to Lord Halfon in support.
· The event was good opportunity for students to meet members of the Farming community and to learn about Government farming policy.

	LR

	9. 
	UPDATE ON MERGER DISCUSSIONS
The following points were NOTED:

· Rockborn have provided a lot of expertise and there is more confidence that the timeline is achievable.

· JSG meetings are now more focused and productive with relevant information provided by Rockborn.

· Some Governors had concerns about a merger with WC but have now changed their view following the Weymouth SAR validation that two governors were invited to.  The data presented settled their concerns over the rigour of Governors and preparation for Ofsted and exams.

· Time pressures are also being felt by staff at WC.

	

	10. 
	STRATEGIC DISCUSSION/FEC UPDATES

The FEC have discussed college data and an FE Adviser attended KMC for 2 days to review teaching and learning and data last week.  This meeting was also attended by the VP Curriculum at WC to enable good sharing and transparency.  The report produced from this meeting has just been received and not thoroughly reviewed by SMT yet.  The key points noted are;

· Teaching staff had passion, outstanding industry knowledge although some of these staff were not natural teaching experts.
· Students should be better prepared for exams.

· SMT will reflect on areas that require some improvement.

The visit from the FE Adviser was welcomed and a catch up meeting will be arranged with WC in due course.
The regular FNTI meeting took place earlier today.

	LR

	11. 
	MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS TO 31 OCTOBER 2023
The Management accounts were NOTED and the key points discussed were;
· The merger costs of £850k are not included in these accounts but will be in the November accounts.

· £100k has been set aside for the Estate survey work but the CFO feels that this may not be enough for this work.

· The I&E is broadly on budget.

· An ambitious HE budget had been set - 30 students have been recruited but this area is not on target.

· No real change to commercial income which did not reach targets over the summer and the budget may not be met.
· The cashflow includes emergency funding of £700k in December and the contract to approve these funds is awaited.  This contract will require approval by the Corporation once it has been through the legal process.

· A reforecast will be completed in early January which will include all merger costs and ensure that the information is clear.

· The management account cashflow include provision for a 3% payrise from January 1 2024. This is not yet approved nor budgeted, but included for prudence   Many colleges have announced pay awards averaging 6.5% including Weymouth.  The Corporation agreed that a payrise was important and that future harmonisation of pay for the two colleges would be challenging if there was further drift.  It was agreed that a report from the CFO on the level of potential salary increases should be presented to the next F&R Committee for recommendation to the next Corporation meeting in February.
· It was NOTED that the income in the Estate shop is lower than it should be and the Corporation strongly suggested that SMT should consider closing it.  The Principal reminded the Governors that the shop is an entry point for visitors to the Estate which satisfies some safeguarding requirements and also has an education function which receives funding.   However, the performance of the shop is under review and the views of the Corporation will be taken into consideration as part of that review.  

	JT
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	12. 
	HE LINK GOVERNOR
The appointment of Annetta Minard as Link Governor for HE was APPROVED


	

	13. 
	HEALTH & SAFETY ANNUAL REPORT
The H&S Annual reports for 2023/2022 and 2023 to date were NOTED.  The following key points were discussed;

· The type and number of incidents reported compare favourably within the sector.

· A H&S review has been undertaken by Landex and this report showed a good culture of compliance.  Some minor housekeeping issues were noted and have been rectified.

· It was AGREED that H&S and Safeguarding should be included in every Corporation and Estate Committee agenda 
· A serious incident in the summer requiring a RIDDOR report has resulted in some changes in practice at KMP which will reduce risks of litigation.

· Cuts and bruises have been reported as incidents – this may be incorrect but is the result of an incident.  The Principal will discuss this with the H&S Manager.

· The College has a robust system for reporting incidents and near misses.

	LR


	14. 
	QUALITY & STANDARDS COMMITTEE

The Corporation APPROVED the KMC Self-Assessment Report (SAR) 2022/23 and Quality Improvement Plan (QIP) 2023/24.

Meeting held on 30/10/23 & 20/11/23
The draft minutes of these meetings were NOTED.  The Chair of the Committee added the following points;
· The quality and rigour of the departmental SARs had been much stronger.

· Tracking of key issues could be improved to feed into the whole college SAR.

· External validations have been received from Landex and Matrix which support the Grade 2 awarded.

· The rise in results is not significant yet and the exam results from C&G create inconsistent pass rates.

· Students’ enrolment on a 2 year programme creates lower retention figures and this affects the data.  This creates an anomaly with the way some other colleges report their data and makes comparisons difficult.
· SMT accept that there are always areas that need to be improved and a meeting will be arranged to agree how to monitor progress.

· The Committee supported the Grade 2 Good assessment overall with some areas of under performance noted.

· The Chair of the Committee also attended the SAR Validation at WC and was impressed with the rigour of their committee.
· The way the data is presented and the improvements that are underway should have a positive effect and KMC results should be over 80% by the end of the year.

· The joint curriculum plan will be presented to the JSG next week.

	TH/KT



	15. 
	AUDIT & ASSURANCE COMMITTEE
The internal audit reports were NOTED and the following key points were discussed;

· The recommendations in recent reports have reduced and the level of assurance has increased.

· The GSHP report had been discussed at the Committee in detail and the Chair of the A&A Committee will be asking the internal auditors to provide a further report to clarify some outstanding points and to ensure that the College learns from the experience.

· The Mock Funding audit report shows some inconsistency with historic recording of work experience.  The DP confirmed that this relates to the recording of withdrawals and changes have been made in this area.  Further work is continuing with the MIS Consultant to ensure that data is recorded correctly.All withdrawals are overseen by the DP.

· The A&A Committee set the internal audit plan and the Mock Funding audit is undertaken on an annual basis.

Annual Review
· The Annual Review is used to provide assurance that the internal controls are robust and that reasonable assurance is in place for the Financial Statement.
Regularity Self-Assessment
· The Regularity Self-Assessment is an annual report which is reviewed by the A&A Committee to ensure compliance.  This report was APPROVED and the report will be signed by the Chair and Accounting Officer.

The Corporation APPROVED the appointment of ICCA as Internal auditors for the year 2023/24.
The Corporation NOTED that Bishop Fleming are also out of contract after the completion of the 2022/23 audit.  It is assumed that the current auditors will be expected to complete the final audit following the merger process and this will be confirmed by Rockborn and reported to the next meeting.

	Chair/LR
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	16. 
	ESTATE COMMITTEE
The Chair reported that capital expenditure on the Estate is being planned and this will ensure that the assets are kept in good condition.  Significant expenditure will be required to replace the septic tanks to ensure compliance.  The roof of the Main House and Annexe also require potentially expensive repairs. 
Meeting held on 13 November 2023
The draft Minutes of the meetings held on 13 November 2023 were NOTED


	

	17. 
	RISK MANAGEMENT:  ENTRIES FOR THE REGISTER

The Corporation APPROVED the Corporate Risk Register.  Changes to the Risk Register were discussed and noted as follows;
· The A&A Committee welcomed the changes to the Risk Register.

· The number of risks on the register had been reduced to ensure that they were strategic risks that can be easily identified by the Corporation.

· The A&A Committee requested that one risk remain on the register which related to staff recruitment,  it was felt may increase due to the merger process.

· The Cyber risk was discussed and it was felt that this is adequately covered on the Risk Register.  IT has been much improved since the appointment of Prodigy and staff are well aware of the risk of cyber attacks.  Mitigations are in place but it was acknowledged that the risk is increasing and staff need to be regularly reminded to be vigilant.

· The Merger Risk Register is being managed by Rockborn and will continue to be monitored by the Board.

· The CFO was asked to review the grade of the budgeting control risk as it seems too harsh. 
No additional risks were identified.


	JT

	18. 
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The formal agreement for the new DSS school is almost complete and should be available for approval by the Corporation before Christmas.  This would be undertaken on GVO so the Principal and Chair can sign off the transfer document.
The Emergency Funding agreement will also need to be approved via GVO before Christmas.

Governors were asked to respond to requests for decisions on GVO promptly.


	

	19. 
	2023/24 MEETINGS:

The following dates were NOTED:
· 12 December 2023

· 27 February 2024

· 26 March 2024

· 21 May 2024

· 25 June 2024

· 17 July 2024

	

	20. 
	STRICTLY CONFIDENTIAL SESSION

This item was minuted separately.


	

	
	The meeting closed at 6.00pm with no further business.
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